










This version of the Newsletter was re-typed from the original by Phoebe Coster in December 2020 to 

enable search engines to ‘see’ the text. Minor changes have been made to correct typographical 

errors and to add clarity. 

 

 

KATOOMBA & DISTRCT WILDLIFE CONSERVATION SOCIETY. 

Newsletter No. 17. July 1974. Price 10 cents. 

Patron Mr Allen A Strom 

Advisor in Conservation 

Department of Education NSW 

 

“The degree of civilisation of any people may be judged by their attitude to wildlife, which is entirely 

at their mercy.”---Plato. 

*****OUR SOCIETY***** 

OFFICE BEARERS for 1974-75. 

 President: Mr R. Douglass, 23 Martin St, Katoomba. 28-2081 

Secretary: Mr K. Smith, 32 Third Ave, Katoomba, 82-2594 

Mr A. Wintzler has again taken on the Treasurer’s job. 

Mrs E. Norman is our new Hut Roster Supervisor. 

Mr K. Gorringe has already been busy as our new Publicity officer. 

If you see any news items relating to our Society and work, Mrs C. Van Der Held, our 

Research and Records Officer, will be pleased to hear about it. 

Other office bearers continue from the previous year. 

We thank all those who freely volunteered their services in 1973-74 for a job well done. 

WORKING BEES: 

These continue to be held at the Hut at intervals, the latest being Monday June 10. Miss 

Winsome Gregory, Hut Curator, will be only too glad to hand you a hammer, paintbrush or 

whatever. 

TOWN PLAN SUBMISSION: 

Much work has gone into this submission, perhaps one of the most important publications 

produced by the Society. It is well worth reading. The submission shows just how vulnerable 

the Blue Mountains area is, as a vital watershed, and how important it is to conserve and 



rightly use what water and other resources we have. Interested people may buy a copy at 

$1.60, or alternatively read the copy in the library. 

AUSTRALIAN CONSERVATION FOUNDATION  

is a national non-profit organisation set up to promote the understanding and practice of 

conservation. Right now, they would like you to become a member, because the greater the 

membership, the greater will be its influence on decisions being taken in Australia on 

environmental pollution and conservation. Full membership entitles you to a monthly 

newsletter and national conservation magazine, “Habitat” as well as other occasional 

publications. 

MEETINGS: 

Alderman P. Quirk was our guest speaker for April. He brought out some important points 

relating to water supply and conservation, of the legal battles with developers, and the 

importance of demographic evidence as a basis for town planning. 

The May meeting was member’s night. Some high quality slides were shown of flora and 

fauna, people and places, with Mr Ken Gorringe operating the projector. 

At our June meeting Mrs Dorothy Hall, a lady well known in Sydney for her knowledge of 

herbs and weeds, gave a most interesting talk on this subject.  

So interesting, in fact that a Katoomba bookshop subsequently received 8 orders for copies 

of her book, “The Book of Herbs”. Unfortunately, only one could be supplied as it is out of 

print. 

LIBRARY: 

Books and periodicals continue to swell the shelves. The Society is a corporate member of 

many organisations, and their journals, along with other books, are there for members to 

read and borrow, a month at a time. Ask Miss Pinniger, our Librarian about anything you 

want to read, on meeting nights. Some recent additions include: “The Fight for The Forests” 

by R & V Routley. This book was donated by Mrs Small. For a well-documented account of 

the takeover of Australian Forests for Pines, Wood- chips and intensive Forestry, this is the 

book to read. If you haven’t the time, the December issue of “Ecology Action Newsletter” is 

a special on the Woodchip Tragedy. Other journals and newsletters regularly arriving include 

“The National Parks Journal” Australian Conservation Foundation Newsletter, “Australian 

Wildlife” (newsletter of Wildlife Preservation Society of Australia), National Trust Bulletin, 

Wildlife in Australia (Magazine of Wildlife Preservation Society of Queensland). 

An important Conference was held in November of last year at Canberra involving Australia’s 

leading thinkers in conservation. A report of proceedings is now available. For an overall 

picture of the conservation scene in Australia, this is the thing to read. See Miss Pinniger if 

you want to read it. 

  



Donations: 

This year the Society made a donation to the Colong Committee. The Committee has for 

years been fighting to preserve the Kanangra/Boyd area from exploitation by mining and 

pine culture. If certain mining companies had their way, part of this area would be mined, 

leading to the pollution of the only major unpolluted tributary in NSW – the Kowmung River. 

It would also mean the intrusion of a major industrial concern into our most important 

wilderness area, destroying its character. There are also plans afoot to remove some 

sizeable portions of native forest and plant pines there. So in this fight to save the area, the 

Colong Committee needs all the support it can get. 

Another donation made was to Total Environment Centre, a non-profit organisation founded 

in February 1972. Concerned with natural and urban environments it is able to react swiftly 

against spoiling forces at work in a modern economy. It is financed by donations but is 

available to be commissioned to prepare specific studies.  

BITS AND PIECES: 

Thanks to Mrs Atkin for her presentation of a hand painted tablecloth. Also to Miss I 

Mackenzie for a sketch of Hakeas, now hanging in the Hut…Talking about hydrocarbons 

polluting the atmosphere, have you heard that (according to USA Environment Protection 

Agency), ten cows can burp enough gas a year to heat a small house. 

HUT EXHIBITS: 

Recently a box where new specimens may be left has been placed under the serving counter 

in the Hut. Suitable items for display in the Hut are always appreciated, especially one of 

local origin. It is desirable that as much information as possible about the specimen be 

supplied, including where and when it was found and what it is (if you are doubtful it can be 

identifies). Please also give the name of the donor.  

BOYD PLATEAU 

Material for the “Save the Boyd Plateau” special display in the Hut was supplied by Martin 

Kaub; the photographs were lent to him. Members are urged to read it…and act. 

LOCAL MAPS: 

The Society is grateful to Martin Kaub for revising and re-drawing the local track map, and 

for having it printed. It is now more attractive and on better quality paper, and it is selling 

well. Two other track maps (Leura-Katoomba areas) produced by Martin are on display on 

one of the flapboards in the Hut. 

OUTINGS: 

The March outing took the form of an overnight camp at the Boyd River. Ten or eleven folk 

thoroughly enjoyed this experience, giving as it did easy access to Kanangra Walls. Those of 

you who are familiar with that area will know that it is one of the most spectacular and 

beautiful places anywhere in the Mountains. And I venture to say, in NSW. 



In April we again enjoyed the beauty and comparatively easy walking of Narrow Neck, 

Katoomba. This is a walk that never fails to inspire, with the great rocks and deep valleys on 

one side and the peaceful farmlands of the Megalong Valley on the other. 

Victoria Falls, at Mt Victoria, was decided on for May, and in spite of the fact that there had 

been almost incessant rain for days and even weeks beforehand we found the path in 

excellent condition in most places and the three mile driving track from the Great Western 

Highway was also in good condition. The recent rains made the Falls very spectacular with a 

great volume of water pouring over. 

On all these walks there is always the interest and sometimes the thrill of discovering many 

and varied trees, shrubs, ferns, flowers, fungi, birds and insects and of course various types 

of orchids. 

Nora Dillon. 

A Sad Loss: 

Not long after writing the above report, our outings organiser, Nora Dillon passed away. She 

was beloved by all members of the Society who knew her, and will be sadly missed. She had 

an unflagging love for the beauty of the Blue Mountains which was reflected in her 

enthusiastic Outing Reports to the monthly meetings and Newsletter. 

Nora did regular Hut Duty over many years and was always available to do extra duty when 

some other member could not attend. A person of outstanding character who did many 

kindnesses. 

The sad news has just come to hand of the death of another member, Miss Nurah Jefferson. 

Miss Jefferson had been an active member of The Naturalists Society of NSW before settling 

at Wentworth Falls, when she immediately gave her support to this Society. She had a 

considerable knowledge of the native flora and delighted to introduce others to it. 

We extend our sympathy to the relatives of Miss Dillon and Miss Jefferson. 

*****E DITOR: GRAHAM ALCORN PO BOX 39 BLACKHEATH ***** 

  



DESCRIPTION OF A WALK INTO GOVETT’S GORGE VIA 

BEAUCHAMP FALLS & BACK VIA GOVETT’S LEAP. 

The following is an account of what might happen to those committed to the “come out, rain, hail, 

or shine” philosophy. 

Be warned! 

On the morning of Saturday 20th April, three brave souls set out upon what was to be a journey of 

the first water. Making our way along the sodden track, we noticed some outstanding growths of 

fungi in many damp places on rotting logs, fallen litter and tree trunks, probably the result of recent 

prolonged downfalls. We had never before laid our dripping eyes on such a diversity of species in 

size, shape or colour. Fairy clubs, Bracket fungi, Puffballs, assorted toadstools…they were all there, 

displaying their best. In one splashing incident, a member of the trio managed to examine at close 

hand a toadstool the size of a dinner plate. 

Surprisingly enough, we found some wood  which could be used to prepare our aqueous beverage, 

but we had to consume our infusion under dank conditions. As we squelched our way up Govett’s 

Leap, one felt overwhelmed by a sense of other worldliness, as the mist and cloud seemed to be all 

at once below us, around us and above us. On reaching the creek on top, there were moments of 

apprehension as we imagined ourselves being washed over Govett’s Leap Falls. 

Although by this time we had well and truly reached saturation point, we still managed to converse 

on the problems of the world in this age of Aquarius, of today‘s wishy-washy society and how 

important it was to keep one’s head above water. 

In all, the day was a soaking success, and we look forward with dampened enthusiasm to our next 

ramble in this sunburnt (???) country. 

Kevin Smith. 

***  *** 

ON A DEAD ROBIN. 

Small, yellow-breasted one whose watchful eye 

Followed the turning earth beneath our spade 

For luckless grub, or hapless worm, 

Companion of the lonely track, 

Joining us when the billy boiled 

For crumbs and company— 

Small, friendly, fearless one,  

Farewell. 

--Wilson Alcorn. 

***  *** 

  



Maclura spp. 

Newsletter No. 13 gave a brief note on the ‘Osage Orange’. Further information may be of interest 

to those who, visiting pastoral districts of the Central Tablelands, may have come upon the tree in 

fruit. On seeing the fruit they will understand why it immediately evoked the curiosity of James and 

Molley Vaughan when they  collected a specimen from a tree on a property at Bannaby, near 

Taralga, in autumn 1973. Their host, not a long-time resident, was unable to give them any 

information.  Later James showed their specimen – “my embroidered lemon”, Molly nick—names 

it—to Bob Douglass who identified it. 

In 1962 Bob and I saw a row of the trees hedging an old farm on River Road, Dubbo. It was autumn 

and they were hung with globula fruits. We showed our specimen to a Forestry Officer visiting 

Dubbo on duty. He had no idea as to its identity, but it was well-known to a local woman, born in the 

district. It was, she told us, “a horse orange”. (An interesting folk corruption of ???????, a word 

known orally, not literally! As will be apparent presently.) 

In Sydney we learned that the tree was the introduced North American Maclura pomifera of the 

Moraceae—the mulberry family, and named in honour of W. Maclure, American geologist. Its 

common name ‘Osage Orange’ came from its being indigenous to the “Osage country” – the 

territory of the Indian tribe called after the Osage River. 

In his ‘Trees of NSW’, Anderson describes the tree as “medium sized”;..spreading crown, branches 

armed with stout thorns and with milky sap. Grown mainly for the large, unusual orange-like 

fruits…not edible…and as an impenetrable hedge or breakwind”. The “embroidered” appearance is 

the development of the fruit from the inflorescence—a pistillate raceme in small dense heads. 

Anderson in his “ABC of the Royal Botanic Gardens” listed a specimen tree of the Maclura pomifera, 

so those interested may see the fruit there if a visit is made in autumn. 

My second reason for these notes is that in the new edition of “Flora of the Sydney Region”, Beadle, 

Evans, Carolin and Tindale, a native species of the Moraceae, the ‘Cockspur Thorn’, a large native 

shrub (straggling or climbing) formerly classified as Cudrania cochinchinensis. This species is found 

on the coast, in or near rainforest. Though indigenous this Maclura is not endemic. ?? its specific 

epithet indicates, it was named from a specimen found in Cochin China. 

Nancy Douglass. 

***  *** 

  



   PRESERVE MEGALONG VALLEY 

Megalong Valley is an area which is valued highly by all who love natural bushland and outdoor 

recreation. It is in our interests then, to see that it is preserved as it is now. 

Last year, the Blue Mountains City council commissioned an Environmental Impact Study, which was 

carried out by Edwards, Hall & Associates, Planning Consultants. Submissions were invited, and our 

Society submitted a policy covering the main points we considered necessary to preserve the 

environment. These points were considerably elaborated in a splendid submission by our member 

Mrs Nancy Douglass. Our policy called for retention of existing Non-urban F planning (ie 300 acre 

minimum land holding); no further alienation of Crown Land; no further road building and 

preservation of cliff edges and walls of the escarpment. 

Then in November 1973, we were pleased to learn that the Council had passed a resolution which 

was almost the same as the submission presented by our Society and Mrs Douglass. In February of 

this year, the Council went a step further (so we thought) by deciding to inform the Minister for 

Lands of their opposition to “the sale, special lease or permissive occupancy of Crown Land in 

Megalong Valley”, as outlined in the report. 

In June we read in a press statement, by Alderman Feltwell, that this last resolution was not carried 

out. The resolution had to be re-considered and passed again and we now know that the Minister 

for Lands has at last been informed. 

The latest move in this story—the Minister for Lands informs us that no further disposals of land in 

Megalong Valley will be undertaken ”at the present time”. We emphasize this because it means that 

although Megalong Valley is safe at the moment, it may not be always so. We need to be watchful, 

because if those interested in land development can see any loopholes in regard to Megalong Valley, 

they will certainly make the most of it, and without any public knowledge, where possible. 

  _______________________________________ 

Please send contributions for September issue to Box 39 Blackheath. 

 


